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Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by JAMES EVANS, Attorney, Springdale,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by WILLIAM FRYE, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 20, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 8, 2008, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 8, 2008.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

case.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Additional medical for the low back injury.

2. Temporary total disability from August 15, 2007, to a date

to be determined.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant was injured on September 14, 2006.
He received an injury to his back when a
scaffold fell into him knocking him to the
ground.  Claimant is entitled to incur
surgical procedure recommended by Dr. Cyril A.
Raben.  Claimant is entitled to Temporary
Total Disability benefits from August 14, 2007
to a date to be determined in the future; that
the carrier has canceled all medical care or
medication and has not paid any disability of
any kind.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant suffered a lumbar strain on
September 14, 2006, for which he received
treatment from Dr. Berestnev, who released the
Claimant in 2006.  At that time, the reports
from Dr. Berestnev indicated the Claimant had
full range of motion though he had pain to
palpation throughout the lumbar spine.  The
Claimant also had pain to even light touch
throughout his lumbar back.  Also, the
Claimant had a negative straight leg raising
test and full range of motion of the hips.  It
was also noted that the Claimant had
psychological factors specifically a positive
Waddell’s signs.  Dr. Berestnev ordered a MRI
that showed primarily degenerative findings.
The Claimant was then released back to regular
duty with the recommendation that he continue
his exercises.  Subsequent to this, the
Claimant requested a change of physician to
Dr. Raben.  Dr. Raben recommended a four-level
fusion of the lumbar spine.  He recommends
this surgery based on annular tears at four
disc levels. The Respondents had the Claimant
evaluated by Dr. Knox.  Dr. Knox noted the
ability of the Claimant to stand and walk.  He
also noted that the Claimant’s condition
seemed to get worse as the exam went on.  He
further noted a positive Waddell’s, which is
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the same thing noted by Dr. Berestnev.  It
should be noted that a Waddell’s is a test to
determine whether or not there is a strong
non-organic component to pain.  It can also
indicate symptom magnification or illness
behavior. Some of the Waddell signs include
overreaction, superficial tenderness of a non-
anatomic tenderness and non-anatomic sensory
changes.  In Dr. Knox’s report, he indicated
cogwheel rigidity, which could be an
indication of Parkinson’s or some other
problem, not a back problem.  Dr. Knox felt
the Claimant was at maximum medical
improvement, needed no further treatment or
surgery.  It is the Respondents contention
that the Claimant is not entitled to temporary
total disability and is not entitled to the
extensive surgery recommended by Dr. Raben.
Also, that surgery is not reasonable and or
necessary.”

The claimant is a forty-three-year-old male who suffered a

compensable injury to his low back as set out in an opinion filed

by an administrative law judge on October 26, 2007.  The claimant

is again before the Commission requesting additional medical

treatment, temporary total disability, and attorney’s fees.

However, the central question raised by the claimant is his

entitlement to additional medical treatment in the form of a four

level disc fusion of the lumbar spine.

The claimant has had at least three doctors consider his

lumbar spine and related treatment.  These exams included several

diagnostic studies of the claimant’s lumbar area.  The most recent

MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was performed on Marcy 31, 2008,

at Northwest Arkansas Medical Imaging, Inc. which gave the

following impression:

“Mild dextroscoliosis of the lumbar vertebral
column.  Desiccation of all intervertebral
discs with relative sparing at L1-2.  Mild to
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moderate annular disc bulging identified at
L3-4 and L4-5 with mild to moderate central
canal stenosis at L3-4 and L4-5 but no severe
central canal stenosis.  There is neural exit
foraminal narrowing bilaterally at L3-4 and
L4-5 as well, but no severe neural exit
foraminal stenosis.  Moderate degenerative
facet arthropathy at all levels.  No focal
disc protrusion or extruded disc fragment is
identified.  The conus medullaris is not
enlarged and there is no pathologic marrow
signal intensity arising from the vertebral
bodies that would suggest bony metastatic
disease or healing trauma at this time.”

There is no question that the claimant does have lumbar

difficulties that are caused both from degenerative changes and

derangement in his lumbar spine.  The claimant testified that he

has severe pain in his back and legs.

An examination performed by Dr. Berestnev on February 15,

2006, gave the following information:

“Assessment: Low back pain.  Left foot
paresthesias healing.  Also, the patient has
some psychological factors.  Specifically the
patient has positive Waddell signs.  There are
also some other occupational circumstances.
The patient specifically said that he was
dissatisfied with the way the claim was
handled before.

Treatment plan:  We are going to start
physical therapy for the lower back.  We are
going to recommend that the patient continue
to take anti-inflammatory medicine during the
day.  It is going to be Naprelan 375 mg two
tablets once a day, Vicodin to take at
nighttime only.  We are going to await the
results of the MRI.  We are going to keep the
patient on restrictions to avoid lifting more
than 20 pounds.”

Another examination performed by Dr. Berestnev on March 1,

2007, gave the following information:
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“Assessment: Low back pain, healing.  Left
foot paresthesias, healed.

Treatment plan: The patient will be given
another injection of Depo-Medrol 80 mg per 1
cc, 1 cc is going to be given intramuscularly.
He is going to be given a prescription for
Percocet pills to take at nighttime only o an
as needed basis when he has pain.  In the
meantime, he is advised to complete his
physical therapy.  He is advised to continue
to do the exercises at home.  He is advised to
familiarize himself with safe lifting
technique and try to also lift objects as
close to himself as possible.  There was a
recommendation made that he could strengthen
and use the abdominal muscles properly and his
lifting technique is far away from perfect due
to the bulging belly and poor understanding of
the mechanics of lifting.  The patient will
benefit from finishing the physical therapy,
doing the stretching exercises at home,
learning the safe lifting technique.  Overall,
he can be released to his regular duties as a
mason.”

The claimant also sought treatment from Dr. Cyril Raben.  The

record contains many examination reports and diagnostic studies

performed or authorized by Dr. Raben; however, his deposition was

taken on November 24, 2008.  In the deposition Dr. Raben had the

following exchange with respondents’ counsel:

“Q. Okay.  And what was your recommendation as
far as treatment for Mr. Riggs?

A. Oh, okay, here it is.  He presented and he
was given the options of continued
conservative non-operative care, which was my
first recommendation, and/or the option of
pursuing operative intervention, including 360
degree fusion at those - and decompression
diskectomy at the levels involved with his
back and leg pain. He made the decision that
he would like to go through with the surgery.”

Dr. Raben again discussed his recommendation later in the

deposition in the following exchange with respondents’ counsel:
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“Q. All right.  Were you actually recommending
it, or was that just an option?

A. My first recommendation was conservative
management, non-operative management as it
always is, and then I let the patients make up
their mind after they explore sites with
regard to the internet.  We give them internet
sites to look up information about the spine
and encourage then to get second opinions, and
actually request that they get second opinions
oftentimes, and then let them make their
decision.  With degenerative disk disease with
this much spinal stenosis, it’s not out of the
realm of possibilities to do at least
posterior fusion with instrumentation.  And I
think with somebody that has this age and this
amount of disease, if I was going to do that,
I would also include an anterior interbody
fusion.”

It is clear throughout Dr. Raben’s deposition that he much

prefers conservative treatment for the claimant over surgery.

On April 14, 2008, Dr. Luke Knox performed an independent

medical examination of the claimant.  Dr. Knox prepared a report

regarding his evaluation of the claimant and it states in part:

“To summarize, Mr. Riggs is a 53-year-old,
right-handed white male, who was injured at
work while he was employed at B&S Contractors.
He has stared his employment six months prior.
He was injured on September 14, 2006 when a
section of scaffolding fell upon him.  He
states that it was over 100 pounds.  He did
not fall to the ground, but he had the
immediate onset of back pain that has
progressively worsened.  He is back pain
radiates into his hips.

His examination reveals his height to be 5'9"
and weight is 220#.  Blood pressure, pulse,
and respirations are all normal.  He has
marked right ankle swelling due to his old
injury and fracture of the right ankle.  He
has a large ventral hernia that was
incidentally noted on exam, with a rather
protuberant abdomen.  I informed Mr. Riggs
that he should have this tended to.  Form the
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standpoint of his neurologic exam, he had a
marked stooped posture.  He walked in with a
cane.  Through the course of the exam, his
ability to stand and walk was much worse than
when he walked into the office, as well as
when he walked out.  He would almost fall,
requiring the use of the examination table,
countertop, and walls to keep him from
falling.  He had worsening pain of the lumbar
spine with light touch.  He had worsening pain
with axial compression.  He had worsening pain
with any hip rotation.  He could not increase
the range of motion with his knee flexion.  He
also had an extremely cogwheel rigidity with
his motor exam.  He had diminished sensation
over the upper thighs, right equals left.  He
had a marked forward list with paraspinal
muscle spasm.  His straight leg-raising test
was done and would cause pain into the spine.
He had rather remarkable reflex asymmetry with
a 2+ patellar on the right, absent on the
left, trace Achilles reflex on the left, and
absent on the right.  He had no evidence of
long-tract findings.”

Dr. Knox also responded to questions asked of him in a letter

from Donna Long, the claimant’s case manager in his evaluation.

The questions and responses are as follows:

“Q. Address Major Cause of the current
problem.

A. The major cause of the patient’s current
problems appears to be related to the injury
occurring on September 14, 2006.

Q. Is the current condition 50% or greater the
cause of the injury or is it degenerative
changes.

A. The current condition appears to be 50% or
greater due to the injury as previously
described.  Although the patient has
degenerative changes as noted, it appears that
his current complaints are secondary to the
injury as detailed above.  The patient denies
ever having and seen any physician prior to
his injury, including chiropractor, for
complaints of back and/or leg pain.
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Q. Please include in history any prior
injuries and/or preexisting conditions.

A. The patient denies any history of prior
injuries and/or preexisting conditions that he
sought medical attention for.  He denies
having ever sought medical attention for any
back condition.

Q. Please establish causal relationship, if
any, of claimant’s current symptomatology to
incident of 14-Sep-2006.

A. The causal relationship appears to be
secondary to the injury on September 14, 2006,
resulting in the claimant’s current symptoms.

Q. To what degree is claimant currently
disabled, if at all, relative to incident of
14-Sep-2006.

A. The degree of claimant’s current disability
appears to be secondary to the injury
occurring on September 14, 2006.

Q. Is further treatment needed for injuries
sustained in incident of 14-Sep-2006?  If so,
what type and for what duration?

A. I do not believe any further treatment is
required.

Q. In your medical opinion, is this claimant’s
current regime of medical care reasonable and
necessary for injuries sustained on 14-Sep-
2006.

A. The claimant’s current regimen of medical
care reasonable; I believe the patient is an
extremely poor surgical risk due to his
overall general medical conditions, as well as
the multitude of positive Waddell findings.
For this reason, I would recommend that he not
pursue surgical options but rather close out
his worker’s compensation claim.  He is well
over one-year post injury.

Q. Should we anticipate any permanency on this
claim?

A. I believe there will be a permanency to the
claim.



9

Q. In your opinion, has an end result been
achieved?

A. The end result has been achieved.

Q. Has the claimant reached maximum medical
improvement?  If not, when may we expect
causally related treatment to terminate?

A. The patient has reached maximum medical
improvement.

The respondents introduced two videos into evidence at the

hearing.  These videos showed the claimant carrying ladders,

handing sheet rock to his wife on a ladder, and generally moving

about without distress.  Dr. Knox’s reports indicated that the

claimant had difficulty standing and walking, which is contrary to

the surveillance videos.  In testimony the claimant stated he was

able to move about so well in the video due to the medication he

was taking.  However, he also testified that he was taking those

medications while being examined by Dr. Knox.

Dr. Berestnev and Dr. Knox identified positive Waddell signs

during examination of the claimant.  This along with the videos

leads me to believe the claimant, while injured, is overstating his

difficulties to his medical providers.

The following exchange occurred during the deposition of Dr.

Raben between the doctor and counsel for the respondents:

“Q. Dr. Knox in his report indicated that his
gentlemen was actually having to - almost fall
requiring the use of an examination table,
countertop, and walls to keep him from
falling.  Did you see any evidence of that?

A. Not on my exam.  It sounds like he examined
a totally different person from what I saw.
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Q. All right.  Did Mr. Riggs indicate to you
he’s having difficulty bending?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  Doctor I’m going to ask you to
assume that we will introduce evidence at the
hearing that we did surveillance on him in
July -

A. Uh-huh.

Q. - where he is out helping his wife put some
type of siding or wood onto his ceiling, that
he was walking around without his cane.  He
was bending over, bent without hesitation, and
was able to reach up and hold this piece up
while she put it onto the ceiling.  Does that
sound like the same person you’ve been seeing?

A. Sounds like he was doing pretty good that
day.

Q. All right.  If he’s able to do those kinds
of things, does that sound like somebody that
really needs a four-level fusion?

A. You know, I think that you and I are saying
the same thing.  What I - my first
recommendation for this gentleman is pain
management and follow-up as need be.  So my
recommendation isn’t for a fusion, my first
recommendation.

Q. Okay.  Well, as we sit here today, he’s
going before an administrative law judge and
asking you to be allowed to do a four-level
fusion.  With Dr. Brezhnev’s exam, Dr. Knox’s
exam, and if there’s surveillance, does that
concern you about doing such a drastic
operation on somebody?

A. Actually, yes, it does.”

Given the testimony of Dr. Raben and the opinions of Dr. Knox

and Dr. Berestnev, I do not believe that the surgery requested by

the claimant is reasonable or necessary at this time.
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The claimant also requested temporary total disability

benefits from August 15, 2007, to date yet to be determined.  From

a hearing held by an administrative law judge on August 14, 2007,

and in the opinion issued on October 26, 2007, it was found that

the claimant was not entitled to temporary total disability from

October 6, 2006, to February 8, 2007, and was not entitled to

temporary total disability from March 1, 2007, to a date to be

determined.

The Doctrine of the law of the case now applies to the

claimant’s current request for temporary total disability.  The

claimant must show that he reentered his healing period and was

rendered totally disabled during that time frame in which he

requested benefits.

Dr. Knox found the claimant to be at maximum medical

improvement on April 14, 2008.  I agree with his assessment of the

claimant.  The claimant has not proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that he reentered his healing period or that he was

rendered totally disabled during the time frame of the requested

benefits.  Evidence from the videos of the claimant and positive

Waddle signs identified by two different physicians are independent

evidence that the claimant did not reenter the healing period and

was not totally disabled.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 8, 2008, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 8, 2008, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The additional medical treatment in the form of a four-

level disc fusion is not reasonable and necessary medical treatment

for the claimant.

3. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total disability from

August 15, 2007, to a date yet to be determined.

4. The claimant’s attorney is not entitled to a fee in this

matter.

ORDER

The claimant has failed to prove his entitlement to additional

benefits; therefore, this claim is denied and dismissed in its

entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


